BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

OF THE STATE OF MISSOURI

In the Matter of the Tariff Filing of Southwestern Bell
)

Telephone Company, L.P., doing business as 
)

  Case No. IT-2002-1165
Southwestern Bell Telephone Company, Introducing 
)

Two New Block-of-Time Plans.
)

DISSENTING OPINION OF COMMISSIONER STEVE GAW

Today the Commission takes one more step on its journey to diminish access of rural Missourians to telecommunications services.  Beginning with the termination of Community Optional Service, the Commission has ignored the directive of the Missouri General Assembly to have comparable services in Missouri for people in rural and metropolitan areas.  It has not stopped there.  The Commission only recently instructed Staff to argue before the Federal Communications Commission that AT&T should be allowed to charge higher rates in rural Missouri despite clear federal and state policy directives against different pricing in rural and urban areas.

While the Commission has reduced access for those in rural areas it continues to consider further expansion of the calling scopes for those living in suburban areas.  Expanded calling scopes can be very good consumer options and such expansion should be considered.  Yet the Commission somehow finds that it is possible and positive for expanded calling scopes to exist in more populated areas – but impossible in the age of competition in rural Missouri.

Both Congress and the Missouri General Assembly foresaw that opening markets for competition could incite companies to vie for customers in heavily populated areas where the cost of providing service was lower and the profits higher.  At the same time, disincentives to investment existed in areas that were more sparsely 

populated.  Without oversight, rural parts of the United States would likely see less service and higher prices than prior to the Telecommunications Act.  That is why policies against geographic de-averaging, language about comparable service and universal service were set forth.

Despite these clear policy directives to the contrary, this Commission continues down the path of moving people in rural communities into second-class status.  It is not clear from the filings that this tariff should not be suspended.  At least the Commission should take the time to hear Public Counsel’s argument about the appropriateness of this tariff and the death of 1+ dialing.

For these reasons, I dissent.  







Respectfully submitted,







Steve Gaw, Commissioner

Dated at Jefferson City, Missouri

on this 9th day of July, 2002.

